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BURTON OVERY PARISH COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD – Thursday 15th November 2022 at 
7.30pm 

 
Present: Cllr Bob Warwick 
  Cllr Sarah Rankine 
  Cllr Nina Garner  
  Cllr Bob Pain 

The Clerk  
 
22/100 Apologies – Cllr Dave Fletcher 
  
22/101 Questions from members of the public – Four members of the public 

were present at the meeting, all in relation to item 22/108b. 
 
22/102 Declarations of interest – Cllr Garner declared an interest in item 22/108a 

as immediate neighbour of the site and 22/109d as the applicant. 
 
22/103 Approval of Minutes of the parish council meeting on 18.10.22 – 

Approved and signed by Cllr Warwick. 
 
22/104 Matters arising not on the current agenda / Minutes Action Update   

Updates and progress on all actions were noted or were dealt with on the 
agenda. 
It was agreed in relation to item 22/078g to accept the quote for repainting 
of the telephone box from K T Ross in the sum of £140. 
Cllr Rankine raised concerns over the installation of a stable on land off 
Carlton Lane. It was suggested that this may not need planning permission 
as it is likely to be a temporary, moveable structure. 
 

22/105 Council asset safety checks – No current issues were reported as part of 
this annual check of all assets.  

 
22/106 Christmas Tree Arrangements  

Cllr Warwick confirmed that Cllr Fletcher had agreed to make arrangements 
again this year for the procurement, delivery and installation of the 
Christmas Tree. 
The meeting approved the purchase of additional brilliant white lights and a 
battery pack to run these; total costs of approximately £100.   
Cllr Rankine undertook to investigate the provision of a number of large 
bauble decorations up to a cost of approximately £50.  
It was also agreed in principle that a ‘switch-on’ event would be arranged 
between the 14th and 17th December with the council providing suitable 
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seasonal refreshments. The details of this would be confirmed at the next 
meeting.  
The clerk was asked to write to Burton Village Land Ltd confirming that the 
council’s insurance policy would cover these activities.   

 
22/107 Neighbourhood Plan (NP) – Review Process 
 The clerk presented a report to the council containing three elements –  

A reminder of the timeline for and work involved in the publication of the 
current NP between 2016 and 2019; 
A summary of the advice published by ‘Locality’ on the processes which 
should be included in a review of NPs; and 
Advice received from Harborough DC on how best to undertake a NP 
review in the local context. 
It was resolved that –  

a. Parish councillors convene a special meeting in Spring 2023 to 
assess the current NP policies against the review criteria identified in 
paragraph 2.3 above and determine whether a formal review of the 
Burton Overy Neighbourhood Plan is required; and 

b. That, should a review be deemed necessary, the parish council seek 
to establish a Neighbourhood Plan Review Committee comprising 
two parish councillors and between two and four village residents. 

  
22/108 Planning applications to consider – 

The following applications were considered at the meeting: - 
a. 22/01811/FUL – Front Extension, Amberstone, Scotland Lane. – It was 

resolved to submit no comments.  
 

b. 22/01845/FUL – Erection of dwelling with new access, Land at Town 
Street adjacent Kingarth Farm. – Following discussion on this matter and 
after hearing the representations of the members of the public at the 
meeting It was resolved to submit an objection to this application. 

 
c. 22/01855/FUL Change of use of land from agricultural to Dog Day-care 

Centre, land north of Thistle Cottage, Scotland Lane. – Following a 
lengthy discussion on this matter and the lack of clarity of the information 
submitted with the application it was resolved to submit an objection to 
this application. 
 

22/109 Planning decisions taken by HDC  
There had been no planning enforcement activity since the last meeting of 
the parish council. 

  
The following decisions were noted –  

a. 22/01628/TCA – Works to fell tree, Manor Farm, Back Lane – 
APPROVED.  
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b. 22/01787/PCD – Discharge of conditions, Proposed Barn, Kingarth 
Farm, Town Street – APPROVED 

c. 22/00597/AGR – Erection of agricultural building, Land east of 
Burton Overy Lane – WITHDRAWN 

d. 22/01713/TCA – Works to tree, The Laggan, Scotland Lane – 
APPROVED 

e. 22/01709/FUL – Erection of outbuilding, Cantu, Beadswell Lane – 
APPROVED 

f.    22/01732/TCA – Discharge of conditions, 3 Baileys Lane – 
APPROVED 

 
                     The following decision remained pending -   

a. 22/00902/PCD – Discharge of Conditions, Ivy Cottage, Rectory End 
b. 22/01632/FUL – Conversion of redundant agricultural building to  

residential, Manor Farm, Back Lane 
c. 22/01687/FUL – Ground and first floor extensions, Willowbank, 

Back Lane 
d. 22/01759/TCA – Works to trees, Higher House, Main Street 

    
22/110 Finances –  

a. The bank statements as at 31st October 2022 were noted and endorsed, with 
balances showing Reserve Acct - £14,457.68; Current Acct - £4,532.51.  

b. Payments and receipts (to be) made during November (See Annex A) were 
considered and endorsed / approved for payment.  

c. The clerk presented a summary of the approved budget for the current year and 
asked councillors to consider using this as a template for consideration of the 
budgetary proposals for 2023-24 which would be presented for detailed 
consideration at the next meeting.  

 
22/111 Community Matters 

a. Planting displays in the three verge planters were currently being refreshed and it 
was resolved to reimburse the costs incurred (£115) by Cllr Rankine on this.  

b. Cllr Pain reported on the research he had undertaken on the potential provision of 
play equipment which had been discussed at the last meeting. He had obtained 
brochures and one estimate of the potential costs of the type of equipment which 
had been discussed at the previous meeting – potentially in the region of £30k. 
Progress on the issue would be dependent on the willingness of Burton VIllage 
Land Ltd to release some land for this initiative – see item 22/112a below. Cllr Pain 
undertook to continue his research on the matter.   

 
22/112 Correspondence for Discussion 

a. The clerk reported receipt of a reply from Burton Village Land Ltd regarding 
the use of Banks Field for hosting the Christmas tree and for using a portion 
of the land as a children’s play area. The clerk was asked to write to the 
company confirming that the parish council would ensure that appropriate 
insurance cover is provided, outlining the ideas for the proposed equipment, 
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identifying the extent of land required and asking that consideration be given 
to granting the parish council a lease on the land in order that applications 
can be made to external funding bodies. 

b. The clerk briefly reminded the meeting that this week had been nominated 
as Local Democracy Week and that Harborough DC were undertaking 
promotional activities to encourage residents to become involved in local 
democracy. He was asked to circulate the relevant information via the 
parish council’s website and noticeboards.  

c. The clerk presented correspondence from Harborough DC elections team 
containing an estimate of the costs of the local elections which are 
scheduled to be held on 4th May 2023. The two estimates included costs of 
both contested (£1408.33) and uncontested (£210) elections. Provision 
would need to be made in the parish council’s budget for 2023-24 to cover 
these costs. 

  
22/113  Correspondence for Information  

a. The clerk reported receipt of correspondence from NALC confirming that 
agreement had now been reached on the 2022-23 pay award for staff. The council 
resolved to implement the agreed terms from April 2022. 

b. The clerk reported receipt of notification from SLCC that membership renewal 
would fall due at the end of November. The council resolved to renew this at a cost 
of £98. 

c. The clerk presented details of the forthcoming Harborough DC Parish Liaison 
event at Harborough Leisure Centre on 24th November. Cllr Rankine undertook to 
attend this. 

d. The proposed appointment of the new Chief Constable for Leicestershire was 
noted. 

e. The email of thanks from the representative of the Duchess of Cornwall’s Reading 
Room was noted. 

 
22/114 - Items for the next agenda – Budget 2023-24 / Christmas Arrangements / 

Play Area. 
 
22/115 - Date of next meeting – 13th December 2022 
 
22/116 - Exclusion of the Public 
No confidential matters were considered at the meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 
Signed        Date 
 

_______________________                                      _______________ 
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